THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting –August 11, 2009


MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on August 11, 2009 at approximately 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:
DR.  JUDI MILLER, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON





Member Residing in District No. 2


ABSENT:
MR.  TROY INGERSOLL, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order and Mrs. Christine Harrison, recording secretary, led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Amendments to Student Progression Plan (Ref. School Board Policy #4.11)


Action:

The superintendent recommended the Board accept proposed




amendments to the Student Progression Plan, including the last




minute revisions read into the record (pages 24, 42), as presented




(Hensley/Carvelli/Carried 4-0). 
MINUTES


Action:

There was a motion to approve the minutes for the



July 14, 2009 regular meeting as presented (Hensley/



Hilson/Carried 4-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1.  ML Riverside National Bank Contribution - Gift Cards for Schools

Mrs. Pat Alley, president of St. Lucie County Riverside Bank, and other bank colleagues/branch managers, came forward to present the Board with a check totaling $6,450.  This amount represented “leftover” funds from the bank’s coin machine account that was used for their student book bag fund raiser. Each district school received $150 to be used per principal discretion.  The Board gratefully accepted the donation on behalf of all schools.  Mrs. Alley explained that over 4,000 students in need had been helped during their student drive.
CTA REPORT

CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman said she was thrilled to see the new principals, assistant principals and new people in the district. She pledged to continue to help everyone learn about collaboration the St. Lucie County way.   She and union officials looked forward to working together to meet future challenges.
CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA 


Action:

The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda



items #2 through #4 (#5 was deleted), #6 through #11, and 




addendum item #15, with revised language, as presented




(Carvelli/Hensley/Carried 4-0).
 2.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves

 3.  SR Job Descriptions: (New) Custodial Plant Manager; (Revised) Child Find Consultant

 4.  BS Prof. Svcs.  Agreement with Advanced Speech Therapy Services, Inc. for 2009-10 

 5. MS Interlocal Agmt. for Operation of Lawnwood Stadium & So. County Regional Stadium (Deleted)
 6. KM Renewal of Facilities Lease Agreement at Garden City Early Learning Academy Annex

 7. KM Renewal of Agreement for Food Services – Project ROCK, PSL

 8. KM Renewal of Agreement for Food Services – Project ROCK, FP

 9. KM Agreement for Aftercare Providers for 2009-2010

10. AG Change Order #1: Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc., MOA Kitchen Renovation

11. CT Educational Field Trip – Frances K. Sweet Elementary Magnet School

Addendum 15. MK Student Progression Plan 2009-2010

SCHEDULED SPEAKER

12. Jeff Furst, St. Lucie County Property Appraiser – “Notice of Proposed Millages” letter

Mr. Jeff Furst, St. Lucie County Property Appraiser, asked the Board to encourage taxpayers to contact his office if they call and have questions about their tax bills.  Letters/trim notices were going out the following week.  Even though property values had been going down, there were a significant number of people who would see a tax increase over last year.  Mr. Furst assured the Board he recognized the (budget) issues it faced and he realized what was happening to revenue (in the state and nation).  This was a very difficult time for everyone in the community (many were looking at foreclosures and job losses).
Chairman Miller thanked Mr. Furst for taking the initiative to help explain the county’s revenue crisis and its economic impact on the Board and the citizenry of St. Lucie County.
SUPERINTENDENT AND STAFF REPORTS ON SELECTED TOPICS

13. OR Accountability and Assessment (Including FCAT Results/Progress)

The Board receives an annual report (written and verbal) on accountability and assessment from Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent for Teaching and Learning, Accountability and Assessment.  This year’s written report was received just prior to the beginning of the meeting, consequently, Dr. Roberts chose to talk about where the district was and where it was going rather than reviewing all of the specific data.  Superintendent Lannon explained that board members needed time to read the report after which they could ask questions or possibly schedule a workshop to go over the information.  
Dr. Roberts reminded the Board that five years ago, he had reported on seven important steps that would improve the quality of instruction. All of those steps were still in process; staff was continuing to refine them and improve them.  He commended all district and school based staff for work done thus far.  Improvement was continuing in all curriculum areas, teachers received data on a regular basis so they could adjust their instruction, professional development was aligned with the needs of teachers, and technology was driving the quality of work being done by teachers.  None of this could have been done without the “umbrellas” put in place six years ago.

Dr. Roberts said that the goal was to guide, nurture, protect, inspire and keep the system growing and going forward.  There were many obstacles in the way which took careful thought.  Staff had to be able to work effectively in order to get the desired outcomes.  Dr. Roberts anticipated improvement in all indicators. He said the data will tell the story.  He anticipated the district could make AYP this year based on safe harbor in all groups.

Mr. Lannon said, “It’s personal”--everyone needed to make the education of our children personal so that all students could be functioning at the appropriate grade level and become successful.

14. ML Planning for Lincoln Park Academy Middle Grades Facilities

Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director for Facilities & Maintenance, conducted a conceptual conversation about the modernization of Lincoln Park Academy Middle School which currently had an enrollment of 750 students.  Information was provided to help the Board make an informed decision on the future modernization of the facility which was a high priority.  It was mentioned that the Florida Department of Education had already approved the project. 
Options offered for consideration at a later date were:  1) LPA modernization from resources at Southbend K-8 (estimate $12 million); 2) modernization resources from Southbend K-8 enhanced aesthetics (estimate $15.5 million); 3) construction of prototype classroom building and auditeria (estimate $20 million); 4) prototype classroom building, auditeria, and gym remodeling (estimate $23 million), and 5) new design and construction specifically developed for replacement of LPA Middle School (estimate $50 million).

Mr. Gilbert recommended scenarios #1 or #2, since he believed they would have the least impact on students and district funding, and either would allow for a high impact on available student station inventory.   Understanding the long term effect this project would have on the Lincoln Park area, Mr. Gilbert was asking the Board for guidance on design and construction.
There were several comments and questions from board members.  Dr. Carvelli asked to receive a list of all projects that would be delayed per each scenario mentioned by Mr. Gilbert.  Chairman Miller suggested using a town hall meeting process so that other interested citizens could weigh in on the discussion and the financial aspects involved.    Mr. Lannon stated he did not have a recommendation at this point but he looked forward to developing one with all parties being involved.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT

No report.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

Mrs. Hensley indicated she had attended an MPO meeting during which committee members reaffirmed their commitment to enhance mass transit including rail service, if possible.

Mrs. Hensley advised the Board that the Early Learning Coalition had cancelled its last meeting since members were attempting to meet with all legislators, state and national, to help them understand the value of Pre-K and early learning 0-5 years.

Ms. Hilson thanked Mr. Lannon and Dr. Kathy McGinn for putting together the information that the Board used at its August 7, 2009 retreat.  She, as well as other board members, felt that the retreat was the best one they had ever attended.  Many good, innovative, and exciting ideas came out of the work that was done.
Ms. Hilson also mentioned she was working with the health department on an AIDS prevention program which was a priority for the community.
Dr. Carvelli also thanked Mr. Lannon and Dr. McGinn for the very productive retreat—members were united in their goals and objectives.
Dr. Miller talked about a five county collaborative effort to discuss the H1N1 pandemic.  She appreciated the productive suggestions and consistent message that was being stressed by all participants.  A press conference would be coming in the near future in partnership with the health department.
Dr. Miller appreciated the work completed during the recent retreat, specifically the development of the superintendent's evaluation targets and the use of one evaluation instrument by all.

Dr. Miller said she had attended a meeting of the Treasure Coast Council of Local Governments during which members discussed the importance of sharing information to enhance economic development across all areas.  Inter-communication was a vital component for companies coming to look at the four county area.   There was a proposal about talking with Scripps and perhaps the Palm Beach Post staff about blogs and their impact.  One newspaper was looking into identifying bloggers to avoid printing blogs from anonymous persons.   
Chairman Miller stated she had received information from the Florida School Boards Association regarding the 2010 census.  It was vital that everyone signed up for the census because school funding was based on population numbers.

Dr. Miller thanked fellow board members for giving her the opportunity to write a resolution in celebration of the life of Mrs. Kathy Basile, former teacher and current executive director of Children's Services Council.  The resolution was included in a book that was put together by other agencies that Mrs. Basile had been involved with.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.

ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Miller adjourned the August 11, 2009 regular meeting at approximately 7:49 p.m.  This meeting can be viewed via on demand video at www.stlucie.k12.fl.us
